
 
    
 

Statutory Inspection of Anglican Schools Report 
 

Diocese of St Albans 
St Paul’s Church of England Voluntary Aided Primary School, 

Chipperfield 
 
LEA: Hertfordshire 

SIAS Inspection :  12th July 2006 

Previous S23 Inspection: 27th-29th November 2000 

URN:  117441 

Headteacher:  Lyndon Evans 

SIAS Inspector : Lyn Field    NS 151 

  

Context 
St Paul’s is a successful school that serves the village of Chipperfield and beyond.  Most children 
are white British and the proportion with special educational needs is below average.   
 

 
This is a good church school where Christian values have real meaning in the way that 

children are challenged and supported.  This ensures they each develop the social skills, 
moral judgement and spiritual depth to play a full role in their community.  

 

 
Established strengths 

• The shared vision of the staff and governing body for the school’s Christian ethos 

• The moral development of pupils 

• The high profile given to RE 

• The powerful use of story in developing children’s spiritual and moral awareness 
 

Focus for development 

• Focus evaluation on the impact on pupils 

• Use assessment in planning accurately for the next stage of pupils’ learning 
 

The school is outstanding in meeting the needs of all pupils through its distinctive 
Christian character 

Children are given a real voice in the life of the school and this involves taking responsibility for 
their own learning, for their personal conduct and for the community in which they live.  
Behaviour is good because pupils develop the social and emotional skills to talk about the impact 
of their actions and to work out a way forward if problems arise.  Children say that the staff are 
endlessly patient in helping them to believe in themselves.  There is an expectation that pupils 
will take on leadership roles in the school but an equal expectation that they will show 
compassion and sensitivity.  The staff are skilled in developing these qualities in children.  Story-
is used as a powerful tool in exploring moral issues and making connections between these 
messages and real life.  Year 5  circle time showed how they could identify the challenges of 
leadership that face them in Year 6.  They know the skills it might demand in them and where 
they might find both practical and spiritual support.  The spiritual and moral development of 
pupils is a strength of the school because it is always linked to their own needs.  Respect is the 
key value in the school.  Children explain that this might mean keeping silence in memory of 
those who have died or giving time to opinions you don’t share.  The environment of the school 
gives a quiet message that God is around.  This is clear in the painting of Christ receiving 
children in the hall, posters that promote values, prayer corners and photographs of children 
working for the village community.   



 
Collective worship has a good impact on the whole school community. 

Children and adults see worship as a key point in the daily life of the school. The themes for 
worship link Christian values to current affairs and everyday life.  This means that the moral 
development of children is particularly strong.  The leaders of worship each have a real presence 
and offer different strengths to the pattern of worship. The headteacher highlights issues of 
personal choice and the vicar challenges children through animated storytelling.  The RE co-
ordinator uses visual symbols, particularly candles, to create a powerful atmosphere. Worship in 
class groups is effective because it uses simple rituals that help children understand key 
Christian teachings. They understand that prayer can say sorry, thank you or wow! and this 
enables even the youngest pupils to offer spontaneous prayers. Prayer plays a less prominent 
role in the older classes and the school is aware that it needs to explore more creative 
approaches to personal reflection for pupils.  Music and songs are carefully chosen to help 
children reflect on the messages of assemblies. Year 6 pupils can explain how the song chosen 
for their leavers’ service is about the Christian values they will draw on to face changes in the 
future.  The evaluation of worship is at an early stage and is focused more on the breadth of what 
the school offers than on the way that pupils respond.  This makes it more difficult for the school 
to know exactly where to make changes.  

Religious education is good 
The decision that RE should be taught by one person throughout the school has made a 
significant impact on standards of teaching and learning.  There is now a clear understanding of 
what and how children are learning.  Pupils believe RE is and should be an important subject in a 
church school.  They appreciate the enthusiasm and specialist knowledge of the RE teacher and 
feel her creative approach has motivated them to work harder.  This is strengthened by the 
involvement of the vicar and highly effective teaching assistants.  Children have been inspired by 
their dialogue with the vicar on Christian faith and scientific theory because it has shown them 
how there is a breadth of opinion within any faith tradition.  Teaching shows a clear 
understanding of how children learn in different ways and lessons rightly concentrate on practical 
rather than written activities.  The creative and performing arts are used as a vehicle for pupils to 
explore how religious beliefs and values change the way we live our lives.  Year 1 children show 
an impressive ability to identify the moral message of a Hindu story because they discover the 
good and bad points of different characters in role play.  Standards in Key stage 1 are above 
average because the same teacher is making sure that each lesson builds on the children’s 
knowledge and skills. Older pupils do not yet achieve consistently well because there are gaps in 
their previous knowledge. The school is introducing a system of assessment but there is not yet 
a clear enough match between pupils’ work and levels of attainment to make overall 
achievement clear.  Assessment is therefore not as useful as it might be in setting tasks that 
focus on what children need to learn next. 

The leadership and management of the school, as a church school, is good 
The governing body has a clear vision for a school where the life and teaching of Jesus is the 
benchmark for everything that happens.  This vision is shared by staff and reflects what parents 
value in the school.  It is rooted in the experiences that are offered to children so that they will 
leave with a strong moral framework, able to live alongside others and make the most of every 
opportunity. RE and  collective worship have a vital role in the rich curriculum. The headteacher 
leads by example and this is key to the strong sense of teamwork.  He models spiritual 
leadership so that it influences the care of pupils by staff.  All his decisions are based on the 
needs of staff and pupils and their ability to teach or learn more effectively.  This effectiveness is 
about developing the necessary personal qualities as well as skills in learning.  The vicar, youth 
worker and foundation governors, who include the RE teacher, are an active Christian presence 
in the school.  Children know this and describe the links with the Church in terms of the key 
Christian figures they meet and respect. The staff take a strong lead in evaluating the school’s 
distinctiveness as a church school.  The judgements are accurate but the evaluation focuses 
more on provision than on the impact on pupils. This means that the areas identified for 
development may not be the ones to make the greatest impact on the school community. The 
governors are clear that the Vision Statement is central to the success of the school and this has 
informed the appointment of the new headteacher.  They have yet to reflect on the Christian 
distinctiveness as part of the ongoing evaluation that informs the strategic plan for the school. 

 


